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Dear Parents and Members of the School  

 

A Personal Note from the Head  
²ƘŜƴ L ōŜŎŀƳŜ IŜŀŘǘŜŀŎƘŜǊ ƻŦ {ƛǊ wƻƎŜǊ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ƛƴ мффсΣ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ƴƻǘ ŀǇǇŀǊŜƴǘ ǘƘŜƴ ǘƘŀǘ 

this would be my last job in teaching and that when I left it would be for retirement.  Seventeen 

years is a long time to be Head of a school but I can honestly say that the time has flown by and it 

has been a very enjoyable and rewarding time. 

Inevitably, with education the subject of such close scrutiny by politicians wishing to make their 

mark according to the electoral cycle, there have been many changes and challenges to deal with.  

And ironically, if one stays the course, then things can often seem to go full circle.  When I started 

teacƘƛƴƎ ǿŜ ǘŀǳƎƘǘ h [ŜǾŜƭǎ ŀƴŘ ƴƻǿ aƛŎƘŀŜƭ DƻǾŜ ƛǎ ǘŀƭƪƛƴƎ ŀōƻǳǘ ǊŜǇƭŀŎƛƴƎ D/{9Ωǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ 

that seems very similar to ΧΧΦΦ O Levels. 

L ƘƻǇŜΣ ƘƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ǘƘŀǘ ŀǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ƳŀƴŀƎŜŘ ǘƻ ǇƛŎƪ ƻǳǊ ǿŀȅ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ƳƻǊŀǎǎ ƻŦ 

initiatives, and seize on those that have been beneficial to the school.  The exam results have 

certainly been a success story and the A Level results in 2012 were outstanding ς fingers crossed that 

ǘƘƛǎ ǎǳƳƳŜǊΩǎ ǊŜǎǳƭǘǎ ŀǊŜ ǎƛƳƛƭŀǊΦ  ¢ƘŜ ŜȄǘǊŀ-curricular life of the school has also flourished 

tremendously.  I am amazed by the number of sporting fixtures we play, the number of students 

involved in the Duke of Edinburgh Scheme, the range of musical activities, the opportunities made 

available through the international activities of the school and very much more.  And, of course, it 

ǿŀǎ ǾŜǊȅ ǇƭŜŀǎƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƭƭ ǘƘƛǎ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛǎŜŘ ōȅ hŦǎǘŜŘ ƛƴ нлмн ǿƘŜƴ ǘƘŜȅ ƎŀǾŜ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ мΩǎ ŀŎǊƻǎǎ 

the board, and the accolade of being an Outstanding School. 

One of the most gratifying aspects of Ofsted was tƘŜƛǊ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛǘƛƻƴ ǘƘŀǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ƛǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀ ǿŀǊƳ 

and welcoming school.  They were mightily impressed by the behaviour of the pupils, both in the 

classroom and during the less structured times outside lessons.  The responsible leadership of the 

older students, particularly in the sixth form, they also saw as a striking feature.  Relationships 

between students, and between students and staff, are outstanding.  We always strive to create a 

ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ŜǘƘƻǎ ŀǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜȅ ǎŀǿ ǘƘƛǎΦ 

For the boarders, of course, the school is home during term time and it has been again very pleasing 

to see the boarding community flourish over recent years.  The boarding houses are full ς which 

means that there is finance available to continue to improve the facilities.  Most importantly, we 

have a dedicated group of staff who ensure that the boarders are well looked after in a caring and 

supportive environment. 

Academy status has been another success story of recent years.  As a result we have managed to 

weather the storm of the recession and budget cut-backs very well.  The broad curriculum has been 

maintained and the condition of the school estate has never been better. 

However, although buildings and facilities are important, one always returns to what really makes 

the school what it is - to the students and the staff.  As already alluded to above, we are very 

fortunate in our student body.  They respond to the opportunities offered by working hard, playing 

hard and, above all, being very nice young people who are a pleasure to work with.  Seeing these 



Page 4 of 45 
 

young people grow up and blossom into adulthood has been incredibly rewarding and will provide 

me with many happy memories. 

Similarly, I feel very privileged to have worked with so many hardworking and gifted teachers and 

support stŀŦŦΦ  tǊƻŦŜǎǎƛƻƴŀƭƛǎƳ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƳƳƛǘƳŜƴǘ ŀǊŜ ƘŀƭƭƳŀǊƪǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀŦŦ ŀǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎΦ  ¢ƘŜ 

teachers work tirelessly in the classroom to inspire, energise and cajole so that all the students make 

the progress to fulfil their potential.  Ofsted recognised this when they awarded the staff 

outstanding for Teaching and Learning.  In addition, the staff provide all the extra-curricular 

opportunities which enriches the life ŀǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎΦ  !ƭǎƻΣ ǘƘƛǎ ƛǎ ŀƭƭ ŘƻƴŜ ǿƘƛƭǎǘ ƳŀƛƴǘŀƛƴƛƴƎ ŀ ōǊƛƎƘǘ 

and cheerful countenance!  Visitors frequently comment upon the open and friendly atmosphere in 

school and this begins in the front office, where hospitality and positivity is legendary, and from 

there pervades out into the whole school.  I have been very fortunate to work with such a staff. 

I would also like to thank the governors for all their support and help over many years.  The 

Governing Body works tirelessly through its many sub-committees for the best interests of the 

school and the governors bring a range of expertise and different perspectives to bear upon the 

many discussions.  This has proved invaluable in helping the school to meet the many challenges and 

move forward.   

Lastly I would like to thank you, the parents, for supporting your children and helping them to make 

the most of the opportunities here.  It is important that the school, students and parents work in 

partnership and the successes achieved over the years is a testimony to this. 

LΣ ǘƘŜǊŜŦƻǊŜΣ ǿƛƭƭ ƭƻƻƪ ōŀŎƪ ǿƛǘƘ ƎǊŜŀǘ ŀŦŦŜŎǘƛƻƴ ŀǘ Ƴȅ ǘƛƳŜ ŀǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ŀƴŘ ǿƛƭƭ ǘŀƪe away many 

happy memories.  I wish the present students and staff every success and the new Headteacher, Mr 

Lee Hunter, a happy and rewarding tenure. 

Staff Farewells  
Mr Matt Spray ƭŜŦǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ŀǘ ƘŀƭŦ ǘŜǊƳ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ŘŜŎƛŘŜŘ ǘƻ ƳƻǾŜ ǘƻ {ƻǳǘƘ ²ŀƭŜǎΦ  ²Ŝ thank him 

for his contribution to the teaching of Drama and also for his technical support for productions and 

other events in school.  He was also Resident Tutor at the Lodge and we thank him for his support 

for the boarding community.  We wish him all the best for the future. 

Mrs Helen Mitchell also departed this term after many years of excellent work in the SEN 

department.  Her many skills were put to good use supporting the pupils and also in helping with the 

considerable administrative workload that comes with this area of school life.  We thank her for all 

her work here and offer best wishes for the future. 

Mrs Christine Ingoldsby departed mid-term having done an excellent job covering maternity leave in 

the French Department.  We thank her for her contribution and wish her all the best for the future. 

Mr Tony Smith ǊŜǘǳǊƴŜŘ ǘƻ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊ ǘƻ ǿƻǊƪ ǇŀǊǘ-time in the English Department.  We 

are very grateful for his excellent work again and wish him a very happy retirement which we will try 

not to interrupt again. 

Ms Katherine Jones leaves her position as Chemistry Technician at the end of term.  She has been a 

very valuable member of the Science Department and we wish her all the best as she takes up a 

PGCE course and trains to be a teacher. 
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Ms Daisy Williamson and Ms Emily Fisher-Smith also leave us for PGCE courses.  They have been 

excellent Classroom Cover Supervisors this year and will undoubtedly go on to successful careers in 

teaching.  All best wishes to them both. 

Ms Jess Wonford leaves at the end of term having successfully completed a GTP year in the English 

5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘΦ {ƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ ŎŀƳŜ ǘƻ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ŀǎ ŀ /ƭŀǎǎǊƻƻƳ /ƻǾŜǊ {ǳǇŜǊǾƛǎƻǊ ŀƴŘ ǊƛƎƘǘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ƻŦŦ 

immersed herself in school life. This year she has been part of the staff team leading the students in 

the summer school at Hengshui High School. On her return she will be moving to Cambridge where 

she has secured her first teaching post. We wish her all the best.   

Mr Edward Greenhalgh leaves at the end of term.  As a part-time music teacher he has made a 

significant contribution to the life of the school, in particular he has directed the annual musical 

which is an eagerly awaited event in the school calendar.  We wish him all the best in his future 

career. 

Ms Sophie Woodhead ƭŜŀǾŜǎ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ at the end of term to return to Scotland.  She came here 

as an NQT and immediately impressed and has made an outstanding contribution to the work the 

History and Politics Departments.  Ms Woodhead is also a keen sports player and has helped coach 

and run teams.  During this year she has also been House System Coordinator and under her 

leadership the number of House competitions has continued to grow.  We thank her for all her 

ŜȄŎŜƭƭŜƴǘ ǿƻǊƪ ŀǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ŀƴŘ ǿƛǎƘ ƘŜǊ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ōŜǎǘ ƛƴ ƘŜǊ ƴŜǿ ǘŜŀŎƘƛƴƎ Ǉƻǎǘ ƴƻrth of the border. 

Mrs Linda and Mr Trevor Hatcher ŀǊŜ ǊŜǘƛǊƛƴƎ ŀŦǘŜǊ Ƴŀƴȅ ȅŜŀǊǎΩ ŜȄŎŜƭƭŜƴǘ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ ŀǎ .ƻŀǊŘƛƴƎ 

Domestics at the Grange. We wish them a happy and restful retirement.  

Mr Geoff and Mrs Hilary Farnham leave the Lodge boarding house at the end of term.  During their 

two years as House Parents they have continued the tradition of creating a happy, family home for 

the girls.  Mr Farnham will continue his teaching role in the school and we wish Mrs Farnham good 

health in the future.  We thank them for all their efforts in boarding. 

Mr Toby Taylor retires this summer as House Parent at the Grange.  He also will cease his part-time 

role teaching in the Maths Department.  He will, however, continue for one more year to produce 

the school timetable befƻǊŜ ǇŀǎǎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ōŀǘƻƴ ƻƴΦ  aǊ ¢ŀȅƭƻǊΩǎ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊŀǘŜ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 

Maths teaching in school over many years will be missed as will his outstanding, along with his wife 

WŀƴŜǘΩǎΣ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ōƻȅǎΩ ōƻŀǊŘƛƴƎΦ  ²Ŝ ǘƘŀƴƪ ƘƛƳ ŦƻǊ ŀƭƭ Ƙƛǎ ƘŀǊŘ ǿƻǊƪ ŀƴŘ wish him all the 

best in his semi-retirement ς an exciting trek around Latin America beckons. 

450 th  Anniversary Celebrations  
This term has continued to mark the 450th anniversary of the founding of the school following on 

ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ŜȄŎŜƭƭŜƴǘ CƻǳƴŘŜǊΩǎ ²ŜŜƪ towards the end of last term. 

The Anniversary Garden has been open for business from the beginning of term.  The students have 

very much enjoyed sitting out in the garden during break times and it has proved very popular.  The 

official opening took place on 4th July when Admiral the Lord Boyce, Lord Warden of the Cinque 

Ports, performed the honours.  It was a very pleasant occasion attended by staff, governors, 

students and parents with music and refreshments. 
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Earlier in the term we also had the inaugural Anniversary Lecture in the School Hall.  Dr David 

Starkey, eminent historian and media personality, gave a very interesting talk centred around the 

nature of education in the 16th Century ǿƘŜƴ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ǎŜǘ ǳǇ Ƙƛǎ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƴ ŎƻƳǇŀǊƛƴƎ ƛǘ 

with current debates over educational practice and philosophy.  The talk inspired many questions 

from the floor to which Dr Starkey was happy to respond at length in his inimitable and entertaining 

style. 

The audience was most appreciative of the evening and it is hoped that the annual Anniversary 

Lecture will become a permanent feature of school life in the years to come. 

¢Ƙƛǎ ǘŜǊƳΩǎ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǿƛƭƭ ŎƻƴŎƭǳŘŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ !ƴƴƛǾŜǊǎŀǊȅ .ŀƭƭ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǇǊƻƳƛǎŜǎ ǘƻ ōŜ ŀ spectacular 

occasion with good food, live music, a firework display and excellent company.  Thanks go to all the 

members of the 450th Anniversary Committee under the enthusiastic leadership of the Reverend 

Canon Mark Roberts, who have planned and meticulously carried out all the events.  Each of the 

constituent members of the Committee ς staff, students, governors, Old Manwoodians and parents 

ς have played a significant part in bringing ideas to the table and then seeing them come to fruition. 

Newly elected Prefects and Captains of School  
The start of Study Leave and the public examination season marks the transferring of the baton from 

the old to the newly elected Prefects and Captains of School 

The departing prefect body, under the leadership of the four Captains ς Jack West-Sherring, Evie 

Sparkes, Ellie Sykes and Ross Ewen ς have done an excellent job.  They have carried out their duties 

responsibly and effectively and played an important part on the many whole school occasions that 

occur throughout the academic year. 

Their ǎǿŀƴǎƻƴƎ άŦƛƴŀƭ Řŀȅέ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴǎΣ ǿƛǘƘ the Rio Carnival as its theme, was a tour de force 

combining great energy and imagination and all carried out in a wonderfully positive spirit that 

ōǊƻǳƎƘǘ ŀ ǎƳƛƭŜ ǘƻ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜΩǎ ŦŀŎŜǎΦ  ²Ŝƭƭ ŘƻƴŜ ǘƻ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜŘ ŀƴŘ ŜǎǇŜŎƛŀƭƭȅ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ /ŀǇǘŀƛƴǎ 

who organised the day and led an excellent final assembly. 

The new Captains of School for 2013-14 are: 

 James Genders 

 Gemma Hill 

 Hannah Bossers 

 Nick Thompson  

Improvements to the School Environment  
The summer holidays always offer an opportune window for some necessary refurbishment around 

school. 

Room A, one of the ICT rooms, will be reorganised, to make it a better teaching and learning 

environment. 

All the toilet areas will be refurbished in A Block as part of a grand plan which will also see the 

courtyard area outside the Music Department enclosed.  This additional space will have the flexibility 
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for various uses but perhaps, most importantly, will provide for an extension to the VIth Form 

Common Room. 

There will also be some re-decoration and new furniture installed in some other areas of the school. 

Speech Day 2013 
Speech Day will be on 20th September 2013 next term to enable the Y13 leavers to attend before 

they go off to university.  We experimented with this earlier date last year and it worked very well.  

The Guest Speaker is Dr Kevin Stenson, Chief Executive Officer of the Smallpeice Trust, an 

independent educational charity that runs hands-on Science, Technology, Engineering and Maths 

activities and exciting engineering courses for students in Years 6-12. 

Maths Report  

Mathematics Specialism Report July 2013  

This has been a very short term, but even so several notable events have happened. 

Andrew Carlotti has continued his journeys around the world in the name of mathematics.  As 

expected he is representƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴǘǊȅ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ LƴǘŜǊƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ aŀǘƘŜƳŀǘƛŎŀƭ hƭȅƳǇƛŀŘ όLahύ 

and he is currently in Columbia having flown straight from Australia where he was part of the British 

Informatics team.  Well done Andrew! 

Sixty pupils in year 8 were entered for the UKMT Junior Challenge.  Eleven achieved Gold certificates, 

19 achieved Silver and 18 Bronze.  A very good set of results.  The Gold certificates were awarded to: 

AJ Stoffer, Emily Maine, Joseph McCurry, Orla Garner, Nathalie Kendrick, Amy Sampson, Matthew 

Green, Gabriel Lees, Jonathan Chapman, Blaise Guy and Rebecca Baker. 

ICT  
International Informatics Olympiad 

Following his success in Cambridge during the Easter holidays, Andrew Carlotti has been selected for 
the second year in a row as one of four students to represent Great Britain in the Informatics 
Olympiad. This year the championship will be taking place in Brisbane, Australia. 

The IOI is an annual competition open to all students in the United Kingdom under 19 years of age. 
Contestants solve prƻōƭŜƳǎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǿǊƛǘƛƴƎ ŎƻƳǇǳǘŜǊ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳǎ ǳƴŘŜǊ ǘƛƳŜŘ ŎƻƴŘƛǘƛƻƴǎΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ 
competition takes place in July, with contestants representing over 80 countries. 

Andrew has made an exceptional contribution to Maths and ICT during his time at the school.  From 
a very keen member of the Lego club in Year 7, where he programmed robots and, as part of a team, 
won a number of awards at UKC including robot design through to IOI, Andrew has impressed us 
with his skills and dedication. We wish him well as he moves on to Trinity College Cambridge to 
continue his studies. 

Development of the ICT Curriculum 

Following the disapplication of the ICT national curriculum, the ICT department has been able to 

offer greater opportunities for computer programming in the Key Stage 3 and 4 schemes of work. All 
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students have benefitted and many have enjoyed the different challenges involved.  Students will 

continue to study BACS for GCSE in September but an after school GCSE ICT class has also been 

offered to year 9 students.  This has proven to be very popular and was quickly filled. 

A level ICT will also be taught as an extra-curricular class out of school hours to a group of year 12 

students in September. 

The International Dimension in School  

¢ƘŜ /ƻƳŜƴƛǳǎ IŀƴƎŜǊ !Ǌǘ tǊƻƧŜŎǘ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ {ƛǊ wƻƎŜǊ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ŀƴŘ ǎŎƘƻƻƭǎ ŦǊƻƳ .ǳƭƎŀǊƛŀΣ 

Germany, Holland, Iceland and Romania, came to a conclusion this term.  The project has been 

running since October 2011 and has been a great success.  Pupils have developed a variety of art 

skills and have also had the opportunity to work collaboratively with students from across Europe. 

 

This yeŀǊΩǎ DŀƳōƛŀ ǘǊƛǇ ǿŀǎ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎΣ ƭŜŘ ōȅ Carolyn Noy and Matt Van Poppel.  The Gamble 

Project charity said that they were really pleased with the work done by the group of visiting 

aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǿŜǊŜ ŜȄǘǊŜƳŜƭȅ ƎǊŀǘŜŦǳƭ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴǎ ǘƘat they made to the 

school, including the donations that they had raised from events organised at school and in the local 

ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅΦ  ¢ƘŜ ǎŜƭŜŎǘƛƻƴ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ŦƻǊ ƴŜȄǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǘǊƛǇ ŦƻǊ ǎƛȄǘƘ ŦƻǊƳ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜƎƛƴ ŀƎŀƛƴ ƛƴ 

September. 

 

Students from our Chinese partner school, Hengshui High School, visited this half-term and very 

much enjoyed their time here.  They were all very grateful for the excellent hospitality offered by 

their host families, who welcomed them in to their homes and gave them an insight in to life in the 

UK.  I would like to extend our thanks to all the host families that went to so much effort to make 

ǘƘŜ /ƘƛƴŜǎŜ ƎǳŜǎǘǎΩ ǘƛƳŜ ƘŜǊŜ ŀƴ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ǘƻ ǊŜƳŜƳōŜǊ ŦƻǊŜǾŜǊΦ  aǊ [ŀǎƭŜǘǘ ŀƴŘ aƛǎǎ ²ƻƴŦƻǊŘ ŀǊŜ 

currently in China with the students and according to the communication that we have received they 

seem to be having an equally exciting experience. 

 

International Week focused on Greece this year.  Besides activities arranged during lessons by Food 

Technology staff, Business Studies, Geography, Physics, RE, Art, English and Maths, Year 7 and 8 

pupils participated in a Greek dance workshop with an outside practitioner.  Thanks to all those 

departments that participated in activities contributing towards making this a rewarding experience 

for the pupils. 

Sixth Form  
The Kent Schools Public Speaking competition ς 17 April 2013 

Oliver Blake (13A) and Stuart Ewen (12E) entered the Kent Schools Public Speaking competition held 

at The Invicta Grammar School in Maidstone on Wednesday 17 April 2013. Both did very well and 

hƭƛǾŜǊ ŎŀƳŜ ōŀŎƪ ǿƛƴƴŜǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ .Ŝǎǘ {ǇŜŀƪŜǊ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ άhǇŜƴέ ŎƘƻƛŎŜ ƻŦ ǘƻǇƛŎΦ Iƛǎ ǎǇŜŜŎƘ ǿŀǎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ 

9ǳǊƻȊƻƴŜ ŎǊƛǎƛǎΦ IŜǊŜ ƛǎ {ǘǳŀǊǘΩǎ ŀŎŎƻǳƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ƎǊŜŀǘ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅΥ 
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άhƭƛǾŜǊ .ƭŀƪŜ ŀƴŘ L ŜƴǘŜǊŜŘ ǘƘŜ YŜƴǘ {ŎƘƻƻƭǎ tǳōƭƛŎ {ǇŜŀƪƛƴƎ ŎƻƳǇŜǘƛǘƛƻn, held at The Invicta 

DǊŀƳƳŀǊ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ƛƴ aŀƛŘǎǘƻƴŜΦ wŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘƛƴƎ {ƛǊ wƻƎŜǊ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎΣ ǿŜ ŎƻƳǇŜǘŜŘ ŀƎŀƛƴǎǘ мл ƻǘƘŜǊ 

schools in a bid for three separate prizes ς .Ŝǎǘ άhǇŜƴ ¢ƻǇƛŎέ ǎǇŜŜŎƘΣ .Ŝǎǘ άDƛǾŜƴ ¢ƻǇƛŎέ ǎǇŜŜŎƘ ŀƴŘ 

Best Overall Speaker.  

The format was that each school entered 2 candidates. Each spoke for 2 minutes on a topic of 

personal choice in front of the other competitors and a panel of judges. Following all prepared talks 

and a brief interval one person from each school had to speak on an unseen topic issued in the form 

of a selection of 7 individual subjects upon arrival at the school, given just enough time to outline a 

structure (of sorts) we all sat once more to listen to the talks.  

The standard of speeches was varied, with some outstanding talents and others unfortunately 

forgetting their trail of thought in the spotlight. The Best Overall Speaker was awarded to a 

deserving, larger than life character following talks on capitalism and a train journey. Our very own 

Oliver Blake also received the award for the best 2 minute speech on the reasons behind the Euro 

Crisis. 

Overall it was a genuinely fantastic day out. It was the first time I had personally done anything of 

the sort and relished the opportunity. Unaware of what to expect I can honestly say I would love to 

ǘŀƪŜ ǇŀǊǘ ŀƎŀƛƴ ƴŜȄǘ ȅŜŀǊ ŀƴŘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ ŀƴȅƻƴŜ ǿƘƻ ƛǎ ǿƛƭƭƛƴƎ ǘƻ Řƻ ǘƘŜ ǎŀƳŜΦέ  

Enjoy both speeches: 

hƭƛǾŜǊ .ƭŀƪŜΩǎ ǎǇŜŜŎƘ ƻƴ ¢ƘŜ 9ǳǊƻȊƻƴŜ ŎǊƛǎƛǎ 

άtŜǊƘŀǇǎ ƛǘ ƛǎ ƻǇǘƛƳƛǎǘƛŎ ǘƘŀǘ L ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ǘǊȅ ǘƻ ŜȄǇƭŀƛƴ DǊŜŜŎŜΩǎ ŦƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ƳŜƭǘŘƻǿƴ ƛn a mere two 

minutes - ǿƘŜƴ ƛƴŘŜŜŘ ƛǘ ǘƻƻƪ ǘŜƴ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŀƴŘ ŀ Ǝƭƻōŀƭ ŦƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ŎǊŀǎƘ ŦƻǊ 9ǳǊƻǇŜΩǎ ōŜǎǘ ŜŎƻƴƻƳƛǎǘǎ ǘƻ 

ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛǎŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ǿŀǎ ǿǊƻƴƎΦ  LΩƭƭ ŘŜǎŎǊƛōŜ ǘƘŜ ǎƛǘǳŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ŀƴ ŀƴŀƭƻƎȅΥ 

A party was planned for 1999 (when the Euro began). France and Germany were hosting but to 

make up the numbers; others like Greece were invited.  The party started well ς everyone was 

enjoying themselves and consuming the free drinks (prospering from cheap credit) ς but this was 

okay!  They had all agreed on the w{±t όǘƘŜ aŀŀǎǘǊƛŎƘǘ ¢ǊŜŀǘȅ ƻŦ мффнύ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ ǿƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ŎƻƴǎǳƳŜ 

too much.  However soon after arriving (within six months), Greece was drinking excessively 

(breaking the rules).  Some eyebrows were raised but nobody wanted to spoil the atmosphere so 

nothing was done. 

The clock struck 2009; suddenly it was realised that the drinks had been spiked (the banking system 

imploded) and everybody started feeling ill but none more than Greece ς ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ŘǊǳƴƪ мΦт Ψǎƪƛƴ-ŦǳƭƭǎΩ 

(had a national debt 1.7 times its GDP).  Whilst dashing for the loos, Greece fell down the stairs and 

had to be carried (given a bailout) to avoid being sick on the carpets (defaulting on debts). As a 

ǊŜǎǳƭǘΣ DǊŜŜŎŜ ǿŀǎ ōŀǊǊŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ŀƭƳƻǎǘ ŜǾŜǊȅǿƘŜǊŜ όƘŀŘ ƛǘǎ ŎǊŜŘƛǘ ǊŀǘƛƴƎ ŘƻǿƴƎǊŀŘŜŘ ǘƻ ΨƧǳƴƪΩύ ŀnd 

has been at home recovering since. 

There is a serious point here; the dogmatic desire to make the Euro thrive overlooked chronic fiscal 

ƴŜƎƭƛƎŜƴŎŜΦ ¢ƘŜ ǇǊƻŘǳŎǘ ƛǎ ŀ ŎƻǳƴǘǊȅ ǘƘŀǘ ŎŀƴΩǘ ŜǾŜƴ ŜƭŜŎǘ ŀ ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘΦ  ²Ƙŀǘ ƛǎ ƳƻǊŜ ǿƻǊǊȅƛƴƎ ƛǎ 

that since DǊŜŜŎŜΩǎ ΨŜǇƛǎƻŘŜΩ LǘŀƭȅΣ {Ǉŀƛƴ ŀƴŘ ǎǇŜŎǘŀŎǳƭŀǊƭȅ /ȅǇǊǳǎ ƘŀǾŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿŜŘΥ ōŜ ǿŀǊƴŜŘΣ ǘƘŜ 

great Euro party is over. 

¢Ƙŀƴƪ ȅƻǳ ŦƻǊ ƭƛǎǘŜƴƛƴƎΦέ 
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{ǘǳŀǊǘ 9ǿŜƴΩǎ ǎǇŜŜŎƘ ǘƛǘƭŜŘ ά{ŜǊŦŘƻƳ ǳǇƻƴ ǎǘƛƭǘǎέ 

ά5ƛŎǘŀǘƻǊǎƘƛǇ ƴŀǘǳǊŀƭƭȅ ŀǊƛǎŜǎ ƻǳǘ ƻŦ ŘŜƳƻŎǊŀŎȅΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ Ƴƻǎǘ ŀƎƎravated form of slavery out of the 

Ƴƻǎǘ ŜȄǘǊŜƳŜ ƭƛōŜǊǘȅέ  

¢ƘƻǎŜ ƘŜǊŜ ǘƻƴƛƎƘǘ ǿƘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ǊŜŀŘ tƭŀǘƻΩǎ wŜǇǳōƭƛŎ Ƴŀȅ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛǎŜ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǿƻǊŘǎΦ CƻǊ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǿƻǊŘǎ ƘƻƭŘ 

a meaning which is concentric to the idea which I wish to express today, Serfdom upon Stilts. 

In this modern world, humanity has lost its way. Greed has blinded us, ambition polluted our souls, 

knowledge suppressed imagination.  In this time of perceived liberty we find manifested the most 

extreme forms of slavery. We have not looked back through history long enough to learn but rather 

to have stemmed the flow of forward thinking.  

We are so afraid of making past mistakes we hide behind a facade of carefully elected words. We are 

the embodied slaves of our generation. Slaves ultimately to ourselves. Where once we had the 

freedom to speak as we saw fit we now have censors and the fear of insult. Where once we had the 

ability to think freely we now have ideas constricted upon us, our minds no longer roam careless 

through the realms of wonder but instead are bound by expectation. We are slaves to money and 

material possession in a manner so alien to our natural disposition 

To say that we were free would be to say we are our own person, our own mind, absolved from 

manipulation or construct, freethinking and individual. Devoid of dependence upon anything other 

ǘƘŀƴ ƴŀǘǳǊŜΩǎ ōƻǳƴǘȅΦ  ¢ƻ ǎŀȅ ǘƘƛǎ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŀ ōƭŀǘŀƴǘ ƭƛŜΦ [ƛōŜǊǘȅ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ ŀ ǿƻǊŘΤ ƛǘ ƛǎ ŀ ǇŜǊǎǇŜŎǘƛǾŜΣ ŀ 

concept, a concept which transcends us all here today. 

¢Ƙŀƴƪ ȅƻǳέ 

Prefects and Captains of School selection ς 9 May 2013 

hƴŎŜ ŀƎŀƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŜƭŜŎǘƛƻƴ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ŦƻǊ ƴŜȄǘ ŀŎŀŘŜƳƛŎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ōƻŘȅ ƻŦ ǇǊŜŦŜŎǘǎ ŀƴŘ ŎŀǇǘŀƛƴǎ ƻŦ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ 

got under way at the beginning of May and results were announced just in time before public 

examinations began. Interested students in Year 12 applied for the position of prefect, and a 

shortlist was drawn. Staff, Year 13 Prefect Body and the whole of Year 12 students cast their votes to 

elect the 45 prefects for the academic year 2013-14. These students are: Tamsin Adams, Utsav Ale, 

Cate Ashley, Ellie Borlase, Hannah Bossers, Sophie Boyes, Hannah Breddy, David Brierley, Chloe 

Brown, Sarah Carlotti, Ian Carpenter, Lisa Clements, Ben Ebden, Stuart Ewen, James Genders, 

Katherine Gorey, Adam Gymer, Helena Heath, Gemma Hill, Andrew Kirby, Jack Lines, Fraser 

Meldrum, William Mellin, Alice Motion, Ore Olaloko, Timilehin Orojo, Kelvin Poon, Henry Powell, 

Reuben Powell, Chloe Reeves, Jessica Robson, Laura Rochford, Katie Scott, Lucia Spillane, Sophie 

Squire, Elisabeth Stowell, Mark Sugden, Hannah Sykes, Zhinlap Tamang, Ellie Taylor-Nobbs, Aidan 

Thatcher, Mark Thomas, Nick Thompson, William Thurgate, Will Underwood, Luke Upton, Harry 

Urquhart, Alice Wiltshire, Louisa Wood and Alice Wyatt. 

From the lists of prefects, staff and the whole of Year 12 elected their four Captains of School: 

Gemma Hill, James Genders, Nick Thompson and Hannah Bossers. In the absence of Gemma, James 
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and Nick busy overseas, the runner-ups Stuart Ewen, Hannah Breddy and Hannah Sykes are doing a 

grand job ensuring duties are carried out. Many thanks to them. 

As leaders of the school, they undertake a whole range of responsibilities and duties, including: a 

weekly duty in the canteen, at breaktime or lunchtime; an assembly duty; attendance at key events 

such as Open Days and evening in September, Carol Service, Speech Day, Founders Day and all final 

term assemblies; regular guiding duties for outside visitors. They work and liaise with teaching and 

non-teaching staff to ensure the school is a safe, pleasant, orderly environment for everyone. They 

set standards of behaviour, dress and work ethic and ensure those are met by members of the 

school, including fellow students in the sixth form. The work that prefects and Captains of School do 

is invaluable to staff and the school as a whole and we thank them for their consistent hard work. 

Leavers Day ς 10 May 2013 

10th May 2013 marked the last teaching day for Year 13. In customary Manwoodian tradition, all 

Year 13 dressed up for the day to celebrate in great party spirit their time at school. The theme this 

year was the fantastically appropriate party theme of the Rio Festival. In less time than it takes to 

ǎǇŜƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊŘ /ƻǇŀŎŀōŀƴŀΣ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ ŦŜǎǘƛǾŜ /ƭŀǎǎ ƻŦ Ωлс ǘǊŀƴǎŦƻǊƳŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ƎǊƻǳƴŘǎ ƛƴǘƻ ŀ ōŜŀŎƘ 

resort, with water and sand, tropical (inflatable) trees and a hotel resort outside C-Block (or was it 

favelas?). Colourful students arrived early (and unusually punctually for some!) to decorate the 

Common Room and other agreed parts of the school. The picture of King Morgan, a tribute to Mr 

aƻǊƎŀƴΣ ƻǳǊ IŜŀŘƳŀǎǘŜǊΣ ŦƻǊ ǿƘƻƳ ǘƘƛǎ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǎǘ [ŜŀǾŜǊǎΩ 5ŀȅ ŀǎ ƘŜ ǊŜǘƛǊŜǎ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ 

academic year, adorned  A-Block.  At 8.30am, Sir Roger Manwood ( aka Jack West-Sherring), Ellie 

Sykes, Evie Sparkes and Ross Ewen, the four Captains of school for the year, delivered a first-class, 

memorable and emotional Leavers' assembly. It was quickly followed by a delicious cooked breakfast 

for all students in the canteen and huge thanks go to Ray and his staff for providing this excellent 

breakfast and to Mr Williams and Mrs Cullis for the live music. At 10am, the entire year conga-ed 

their way over the Farer Field where the four captains had organised a bouncy castle and other 

entertainments for everyone to enjoy. The staff even had a go (Mr Pearce lost to Mr Stedman!!!). At 

11.15am, the Head and many teaching staff joined Miss Peycelon and Mr Stedman for the 

Champagne Toast to the class of 2006. They will all be missed and we wish them all the very best for 

the future. So long and thanks for all the fun! 

Headstart Day for Oxbridge Applicants ς 19 June 2013  

On Wednesday 19 June 2013, 15 students from Year 12 who are aiming to apply to study at either 

Oxford or Cambridge universities after their A-Levels spent a one-day intensive Application, 

Admissions Tesǘ ŀƴŘ LƴǘŜǊǾƛŜǿ tǊŜǇŀǊŀǘƛƻƴ 5ŀȅΣ ƭŜŘ ōȅ hȄōǊƛŘƎŜ !ǇǇƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴǎΩ ¢ǳǘƻǊǎΦ ¢ƘƻǎŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ 

were: Hannah Breddy in 12A, Ben Ebden, Daniel Ogilvie, Laura Rochford in 12B, Tomisin Abiona in 

12C, Kelvin Poon in 12D, Hannah Bossers, Sarah Carlotti, Stuart Ewen, Oreoluwa Olaloko Nicholas 

Thompson in 12E, Shafaye Abbott, Mark Sugden, Andrew Kirby and Luke Upton in 12F.  

In the morning, the students took part in an interactive presentation on preparing for questions in 

the admissions tests and at interview.  They then worked individually and in groups, split by type of 

subject, to tackle questions relating to their subject choice. 

In the afternoon, each student received one 15-minute mock interview. They were each given 

written feedback. When not being interviewed, students worked on a relevant mock admission test. 

It was a most productive day for all these students who looked suitably physically and intellectually 
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exhausted at the end of it! Every student received a personalised guide to the course they have 

chosen, including recommended reading lists and examples of past questions that have been asked 

in real Oxbridge interviews.  

The Sixth Form staff wish these 15 students, and all the other Year 12 students the very best of luck 

in their university application process or post-18 plans, whether it be apprenticeship, gap year or 

employment. Students will all be busy this summer working on their EPQ project, completing 

relevant work experience, catching up on extra reading which is so important at this stage and 

writing their Personal Statement in time to start sending off their application on our return to school 

in September.  

Sixth Form Induction Days ς 27 and 28 June 2013 

A full programme of events was put together over two days for the current Year 11 students wishing 

ǘƻ ŎŀǊǊȅ ƻƴ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ {ƛȄǘƘ CƻǊƳ ŀǘ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΦ сл ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΣ ƴŜǿ ǘƻ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎΣ ǿŜǊŜ ŀƭǎƻ ƛƴǾƛǘŜŘ ǘƻ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ 

ǘƘŜ ŘŀȅǎΣ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ōŜŜƴ ƎƛǾŜƴ ŀ ŎƻƴŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǘƻ ǎǘŀǊǘ ŀǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ƛƴ {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊΦ ¢ƘŜ ŀƛƳ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 

induction was to ensure that every student makes a smooth transition into the Sixth Form. During 

the two days, the students became more familiar with the structure of the day and life generally in 

the Sixth Form, as well as the expectations and responsibilities of being a Sixth former. On Day One, 

they attended their 5 A-Level Subject taster sessions in their chosen subjects. They met their tutor 

group for the first time and played a game of Human Bingo to get to know each other better. They 

also sat through a short general knowledge quiz to determine which 5 students would represent 

ǘƘŜƛǊ ŦƻǊƳ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ ŘŀȅΩǎ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ /ƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜ /ƻƴǘŜǎǘΦ hƴ 5ŀȅ ¢ǿƻΣ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ 

the day with an assembly which Stuart Ewen and James Genders currently in 12E ran. Each form 

then had a one-hour Tutorial, followed by a 30 minute debate which current Year 12 organised. 

Many thanks to James Taylor, Elisabeth Stowell, Henry Powell, James Genders and Stuart Ewen for 

their inspiring performance. The Debating Society and the David Starkey Debating Competition are 

an important element in the life of lots of Sixth Formers and it was important that Year 11 should 

feel inspired in joining the society as soon as term starts. The debate was followed by an exciting 

University Challenge type contest in which all forms took part. Some students really impressed with 

their broad general knowledge. After the intervention by a guest speaker on the role of Amnesty 

International and attitudes towards immigration, the rest of the day was dedicated to the egg-

cellent Egg Throw/Drop Challenge. All students were able to demonstrate their team-building and 

problem-solving skills, their physical and mental abilities and their creative sense. Miss Peycelon and 

aǊ {ǘŜŘƳŀƴ ǿŜǊŜ ǎŜǊƛƻǳǎƭȅ ƛƳǇǊŜǎǎŜŘ ōȅ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΩ ƛƳŀƎƛƴŀǘƛƻƴΣ ǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜŦǳƭƴŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ǎƘŜŜǊ 

engineering talent. Edward Spencer (11E) ensured that his team was the ultimate winner of this 

challenge with a staggering 20-something meters throw, and the egg did not break! Miss Peycelon 

and Mr Stedman look forward to welcoming all students again in September in the Sixth Form. 

Summer Schools 

Headstart Engineering Courses ς July 2013 

Three students, Tomisin Abiona (12C) , Mark Sugden and Andrew Kirby (12F) were successfully 

selected to attend these prestigious Headstart Engineering courses held in various universities in the 

country in July. Here are their accounts: 

Tomisin Abiona 
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ά{ƛȄǘƘ ŦƻǊƳ ǿŀǎ ŀ ōƛƎ ǘǊŀƴǎƛǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ƳŜΤ L ŎƘŀƴƎŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ōŜƛƴƎ ŀ Řŀȅ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘ ǘƻ ŀ ōƻŀǊŘŜǊΣ ƻōǾƛƻǳǎƭȅ 

from junior school to sixth form and even changed schools. Early in the autumn term, with the 

advice of my physics teacher I put in an application for a Headstart course on broad based 

engineering at Imperial College London. After a long wait of a few months, I finally got my 

acceptance letter. On the 1st July on getting to the South Kensington campus, I initially felt out of 

place with the huge historic buildings but once the activities commenced, I really was in my element. 

There were about 60 students from all around the country. We listened to lectures in various 

departments, participated in practicals supervised by the university staff including building a 

decision maker and watched students of the university present their projects. By the end of the 

course, I knew what departments I would like to apply to and I was more enthusiastic about having a 

career based on engineering as well as more motivated to succeed in  my A Level exams after having 

a glimpse of  my potential university life. Although, the schedule was very intense with 4 hour 

practicals and 2 hour lectures, there was still time to relax and I made many new friends who I found 

it hard to say goodbye to when leaving. I would therefore recommend the Headstart course to any 

ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘ ƛƴ ŀ ŎŀǊŜŜǊ ƛƴ ƳŀǘƘǎΣ ǎŎƛŜƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ ǘŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎȅΦέ 

Mark Sugden  

ά.ŜǘǿŜŜƴ ǘƘŜ уǘƘ ŀƴŘ 11th of July, I attended a Headstart course in Broad Based Engineering at the 

University of Surrey. The course is designed to help those considering studying engineering at 

university choose which discipline is best for them. Throughout the course we had lectures on 

various different engineering disciplines and carried out a short research task which we had to 

present our findings on at the end of the week.  Overall, I found the course extremely useful and 

would definitely recommend it to anyone thinking about studying some sort of engineering at 

university. The courses are open to Year 12 students and to get onto a course, you need to apply via 

ǘƘŜ 95¢ IŜŀŘǎǘŀǊǘ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ǇǊŜŦŜǊŀōƭȅ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ 5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǘŜǎǘΦέ 

Andrew Kirby  

άL ŀǘǘŜƴŘŜŘ ǘƘŜ 95¢ Headstart Engineering Course at Warwick University from the 8th July until 13th 

July 2013. I found it a very enjoyable experience and also found out a lot about engineering. We 

were given taster sessions in each of the engineering disciplines comprising of a small amount of 

theory which we applied in the labs. This was a really good way to experience the different types of 

engineering courses and decide which one was right for me. We also had talks about the process of 

applying to university, i.e. personal statement, choosing a degree, student budgeting etc. I would 

really recommend doing it as it shows your commitment to engineering when you apply to 

ǳƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅΦέ 

The Cambridge Scholars programme ς 18 July to 7 August 2013 

Hannah Bossers (12E) has been selected to attend a 3-week Summer School in Cambridge University 

from July 18th to August 7th staying in Newnham College halls. Hannah was lucky enough to receive a 

full scholarship for this £3000 course. She will spend her 3 weeks attending lessons and workshops in 

ǎǳōƧŜŎǘǎ ƻŦ ƘŜǊ ŎƘƻƛŎŜ όƴƻǘ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŀǘ ǘƛƳŜ ƻŦ ǇǊƛƴǘΗύΦ .ǳǘ ƛǘ ǿƻƴΩǘ ōŜ ŀƭƭ ǿƻǊƪ ŀƴŘ no play. Several day 

trips to London including a visit to the Houses of Parliament as well as Buckingham Palace have been 

organised. One evening, the students will go and see the Phantom of the Opera at the theatre. Other 

trips to Ely cathedral, Sandringham and Hunstanton, to Windsor Castle and Oxford, to Stonehenge 

and Bath are also on the menu.  Very few places are given out on full scholarship. The school was 

fortunate enough to send Oliver Blake last year on the Cambridge Scholars programme 
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(cambridgescholarsprogramme.com) and was not expected to be given this opportunity again this 

year as the programme tries to reach different institutions every year. One place became available 

at the very last minute and the Director of the programme, Mr Jeremy Coulson, approached the 

school directly only two weeks ago to make this one place available to one of our students. Hannah 

was fortunate enough to fulfil all criteria. We wish her all the best and look forward to hearing all 

about her experience next term.  

Summer Ball 2013 

On Saturday 13 July, 220 students from Year 12 and 13 and members of staff arrived at school at 

7.30pm dressed up to the nines, looking ravishing in their ball dresses and DJs for the annual Sixth 

Form Summer Ball. Tables decorated with gold and purple balloons, silver chairs, chandeliers, dance 

floor, starlights and gorgeous white drapings had transformed the Sports Hall into a most magical 

setting for the event. The buffet, including a hog roast which, at 85 kilos, just about managed to feed 

everyone, was delicious. The music provided by CC Music Factory was excellent and kept everyone 

dancing till 1am. It was a most enjoyable evening and a wonderful way of saying our final goodbyes 

to our Year 13 students. Thank you to all the staff who supported the event and, above all, to all the 

students who attended who made it such a memorable evening. Thank you also to all who donated 

prizes for the raffle. 

Canterbury to Monte Carlo Charity Cycle  2013 for Great Ormond Street Hospital Charity 

James Genders  (12E), Stuart Ewen (12E), Oliver Blake (13A), Ross Ewen (13A) and Eoin Mcgrath 

(from a neighbouring school) will be cycling from Canterbury to Monte-Carlo to raise money for 

Great Ormond Street Hospital Charity. They will leave on 16th August from outside Canterbury 

Cathedral and cycle 900 miles through Calais, down les Champs-Elysees in Paris, Lyon, Marseille to 

reach Monaco Grand Prix race circuit in Monte Carlo in hopefully 12 days. They are hoping to raise 

£2000.  Anyone wishing to support their fundraising efforts can do so by making an online donation 

through the Just Giving site http://www.justgiving.com/canterburytomontecarlocycle. We want to 

wish these students good luck as they prepare for this amazing challenge. 

Charity Report  
¢ƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ŎƘŀǊƛǘȅ ǿŜŜƪ ǿŀǎ ƘŜƭŘ ƛƴ aŀǊŎƘ ŀƴŘ ǿŀǎ ŀƴ ŜȄǘǊŜƳŜƭȅ ōǳǎȅ ǿŜŜƪΣ ǿƘŜƴ ƻǾŜǊ ϻсΣллл 

ǿŀǎ ǊŀƛǎŜŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ŎƘŀǊƛǘȅΣ ά¢ƘŜ .Ǌŀƛƴ ¢ǳƳƻǳǊ /ƘŀǊƛǘȅέΦ  ¢ƘŜ WǳƴƛƻǊ /ƘŀǊƛǘȅ 

/ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ 9ŀǎǘŜǊ 9ƎƎ Iǳƴǘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ {ƛȄǘƘ CƻǊƳ /ƘŀǊƛǘȅ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ tŜǘǘƛƴƎ ½ƻƻΣ ōƻǘƘ ƘŀŘ ǘƻ ōŜ 

postponed due to the snow and freezing weather conditions.  Both were held when the weather had 

improved, and along with a cake sale, the committees raised almost £400. 

Many forƳǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ƳŀŘŜ ŀƴ ŜƴƻǊƳƻǳǎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘ ǘƻ ǊŀƛǎŜ ŦǳƴŘǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ŎƘŀǊƛǘȅΦ  

In Year 7, 7D raised almost £200 from different sponsored activities.  Joshua Coombes raised over 

£60 by being sponsored not to read!  Lia Shibata-Myers and Isidora Krsmanovic raised over £35 by 

dying her hair.  Aust Brazier, Cara Baalham, Harriet Williams, Mitchell Fox and Harriet Cox all raised 

approximately £20 each with different sponsored activities. 

7K raised almost £250.  Anoushka Helm took part in the Fowlmead Park sponsored activity morning 

and raised over £100 by collecting sponsorship for her cycle.  Kane Clay, Roman Eyles and Glen 

Marshall raised almost £70 from sponsorship and collecting money in school.  Tamzin Bailey and 

http://www.justgiving.com/canterburytomontecarlocycle
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Jade Hockey raised over £30 by tying their arms together for the day.  Florence Stirrup raised £25 by 

dressing up as Noddy.  Becca Vickers and Anna Wilson also raised £20 each from sponsorship. 

7Tr raised almost £400Φ  ¢ƘŜȅ ǎƻƭŘ ƘŀƴŘƳŀŘŜ ƎǊŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ ŎŀǊŘǎΣ ǇŀǊǘƛŎǳƭŀǊƭȅ aƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ Řŀȅ ŎŀǊŘǎ ǿhich 

raised £170.  They also held 2 cake sales and a sweet sale which raised £150.  Josh Harkins, Ryan 

Kitchener, Harry Lewis, Max Moon, Jordan Parrer and Bart Shepherd were particularly in charge of 

these sales.  Matthew Dobbs raised £20 in sponsorship by dressing up as a monkey and Tabitha 

Lamb also raised nearly £20 in sponsorship.  Oli Ainsworth took part in the Fowlmead Park 

sponsored activity morning and also raised £20. 

7Tu raised almost £1,700!  An amazing effort was made by so many members of the form.  The top 

fundraiser in 7Tu ς and overall in the school, was Nathan Joseph who raised an incredible £551.  He 

did this by collecting a huge number of sponsors for the sponsored activity morning at Fowlmead 

Country Park. 

7Tu ran a cake sale raising over £70, and devised several competitions and a raffle which raised over 

ϻулΦ  ¢ƘŜǎŜ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ άDǳŜǎǎ ǘƘŜ ƴŀƳŜ ƻŦ ǇŀŎ-ƳŀƴέΣ άDǳŜǎǎ ǘƘŜ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ƭƻƭƭƛŜǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƧŀǊέ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ 

raffle was for a giant bar of chocolate and giant lolly.  They also raised almost £70 from a spotty 

socks themed sponsorship day. 

7Tu also excelled themselves with individual fundraising.   Sam Dyer, Josh Fordham, Nathan Joseph, 

Oli Nedderman, Ethan Salvatori, Patrick Schulz and Joe Young all took part in the Fowlmead Park 

sponsored activity morning raising over £900 between them.  Both Abigail Thorley and Daisy Trillo 

raised over £60 each in sponsorship.  Daisy won the prize for the most inventive costume on the 

themed non-uniform day with her amazing, colourful, handmade bird costume.  Other members of 

the form who raised £20 and more each were Mia Brown, Connor Chapman, Sophie Gisby, Lucas 

Glenister, Sydney Hatton, Michael Igwe, Polly Ludwig, Caitlyn Moon, Kira Titmarsh and Maisie Ward.  

Other members of the form also raised money through sponsorship including Edward Bartlett, 

Stephanie Clague, Findlay Fletcher, Nastassja Mitner, Jemina Strutt and Lloyd Trowler. 

As 7Tu were the top fundraising form in the school they were taken to Chessington for the day in 

June. 

In Year 8, 8D raised over £130 from sponsorship on the themed non-uniform day and face painting.  

Darcey Holmes raised over £100 and Hannah Bullard almost £20 from a sponsored silence. 

In 8K Lilly Farnworth raised almost £60 from her sponsored cycle at Fowlmead Park. 

In 8Tr, Gabriel Lees raised £15 in sponsorship. 

8Tu raised nearly £400 from a large number of events including cake sales, sixth form and staff car 

ǿŀǎƘΣ ŀƴŘ ŀ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎΩ ŘŜǘŜƴǘƛƻƴΦ  IŀǊǊȅ YŜƭƭȅ-Rosser and Owen Peters were sponsored to keep their 

school uniform neat.  Whilst Ilona Shepherdson was sponsored to keep her uniform untidy.  Phoebe 

Holmwood and Abi Williams raised sponsorship with a 3-legged day.  Phoebe, Kathryn Goldfinch and 

Harry also raised funds with a sponsored silence.  Emily Spain and Lucy Stephenson raised funds with 

a 3 armed day. 

In Year 9, Ben Dardoni raised £60 in sponsorship by dressing up as a jockey with a horse!  Megan 

Battenfield raised £25 dressed as an Egyptian princess.  In 9Tu Christopher smith raised £35 for 

being sponsored not to read. 
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In Year 10, 10B raised over £40 with a cake sale and Bradley Gabr-Ryn raised over £180 in 

sponsorship by dressing up as Batman.  10C raised over £170 with their now widely anticipated 

Chocolate Hamper raffle. 

In 10D Emma Dobbs raised £20 and David Wilkinson over £50 from sponsorship on the non-uniform 

day.  10E raised over £120 from a fantastic tombola. 

In Year 11, 11D raised nearly £500 selling Easter eggs and George Cocks in 11E raised over £200 in 

sponsorship by shaving his head ς ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ IŜŀŘƳŀǎǘŜǊΩǎ ǇŜǊƳƛǎǎƛƻƴΗ 

Mrs Turrell, our wonderful librarian, Ǌŀƴ ŀ ά¢ŀƪŜ ȅƻǳǊ ǇƛŎƪέ ƎŀƳŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǇǊƻǾŜŘ ǾŜǊȅ 

popular and exciting and raised £150. 

The non-uniform day on the Friday of Charity Week raised a further £725. 

Finally in the Easter holiday, one of our Captains of School, Ellie Sykes ran the Brighton marathon for 

the school charity.  She finished in a fantastic time and raised £200. 

At the beginning of May a soloist concert was held.  This was a very enjoyable evening with many 

talented musicians and singers taking part from Year 7 through to Year 13.  £365 was raised for the 

ά¢ƘŜ .Ǌŀƛƴ ¢ǳƳƻǳǊ /ƘŀǊƛǘȅέΦ  ¢Ƙŀƴƪ ȅƻǳ ǘƻ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǎǘŀŦŦ ǿƘƻ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀǘŜŘ ƛƴ ŀƴŘ 

supported this concert. 

A cheque will be presented to the Brain Tumour Charity in assembly on Thursday 18th July for over 

£9,000. 

After the Easter holiday 58 members of the Sixth Form and staff went to see the Lion King in London.  

This was a very enjoyable evening and students and staff donated over £620 to the school charity. 

Three Year 10 girls, Jessica Evangelou, Georgian Green and Zoe Levenson, who have been 

volunteering at the Pilgrims Hospice in Margate, held a cake sale earlier in the term and raised £50 

for the hospice. 

Finally, the Junior Charity Committee has been fundraising this half-ǘŜǊƳ ŦƻǊ άIŜƭǇ ǘƘŜ IŜǊƻŜǎέΦ   

¢ƘŜȅ ƘŀǾŜ Ǌǳƴ ŎŀƪŜ ǎŀƭŜǎΣ ǎƻƭŘ άI ŦƻǊ Iέ ƳŜǊŎƘŀƴŘƛǎŜ ŀƴŘ ŀ non-uniform day has recently been held 

for the charity.  In the last week of term the Junior Charity Committee will be running various stalls 

ŀǘ {ǇƻǊǘǎΩ 5ŀȅ ǘƻ ǊŀƛǎŜ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ŦǳƴŘǎΦ  Currently, they have raised almost £700.  Further details of 

their fundraising in the last week of term and the fundraising at the 450th Ball and the Sixth Form Ball 

will appear in the next newsletter. 

Once again, it remains for me to thank everyone at home and at school who has supported our 

fundraising events and efforts with their time, donations and money.  

Science 

Science Club 

Science Club has seen a very busy and successful term with four students completing projects for 

their BA CREST Award from the British Science Association.  
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James Newton (7D) completed a Bronze Award project on investigating how heating, cooling and 

immersion in acid affect the strength of different metals.  The reason for this project was to find out 

which metals would be best used as building materials in deserts, arctic conditions and in areas 

where there is a lot of acid rain.   

Josh Coombes (7D) was interested in finding out which soaps are most effective at killing 

bacteria.  He investigated this by placing his unwashed and washed hands on agar plates which he 

left for one week.   He then looked at the plates to see how much bacteria had grown.  He found 

that all soaps reduced the amount of bacteria but perhaps not by as much as you might hope and 

that the anti-bacterial brands were not necessarily the most effective!  He will also be submitting his 

project for a Bronze Award.   

Alexandra Gallagher and Robyn Towler, both of 9Tu, have just completed their joint project for a 

Silver Award.  Having studied, in Biology, about how electrical messages are transmitted around the 

body, they were inspired to find out what effect different substances and different types of music 

have on our reaction times.  They carried out two different types of investigations, one a more 

traditional method involving the dropping of a ruler, and a second more sophisticated method using 

data-loggers.  They concluded that lavender, as they had predicted, slows our reaction times down 

which supports its use in helping people to sleep and relax.  Contrary to their prediction, however, 

they found out that classical music, rather than rock music is in fact the most distracting type of 

music and slows our reaction times down the most.  They concluded that this must be due to the 

fact that classical music is often very complicated; the texture is very thick (many instruments played 

at once) and the tune can often be unexpected.  Perhaps, when driving in the future, we need to 

make sure we listen to rock music, rather than classical!   

All four students will receive certificates for their CREST Awards next term.  Josh and James will also 

each receive ten House Points and Alex and Robyn will each receive twenty House Points.  They all 

worked incredibly hard on their projects, so a big well done to them! 

Cern@schools 

tŀǊǘƛŎƭŜ tƘȅǎƛŎǎ ŘŜǘŜŎǘƛƻƴ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜǎΧΧ 

The sixth form research group of Fraser Meldrum, Andrew Kirby, 

Nick Thompson and Mark Sugden have been using the Cern@schools 

detector from SEPnet at the University of Kent to detect muons from 

space. They have been investigating the variation in the number of 

muons in conjunction with the increase in solar activity. Dr Vicky 

Fitzgerald, the SEPnet outreach officer at the University of Kent and 

Dr Tom Whyntie from Simon Langton Boys Grammar School has 

been advising the students on the use of the detector. The Cern@schools detector is pictured above 

and the images of the particles detected can be seen on the screen. 
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Art  

Comenius ɀ The Hanger Art Project  

June 2013 marked the final trip of the 2-year Comenius Project. The trip to Bulgaria provided an 
opportunity to reflect on the amount of work that had been put in and come out of the 2-year 
exchange project and evaluate its success. Each country unanimously agreed that each student from 
each country gained so much from living and working with their exchange partners and experiencing 
the culture of each participating country. 
 
The 2 year Comenius exchange project aimed to provide students with the opportunity to 
communicate with students from each of the countries involved (Iceland, UK, Germany, 
Netherlands, Romania and Bulgaria) and work collaboratively  to explore individual and national 
identity through art-based projects and workshops. The results of the project include an 
international cookbook of the studentsΩ favourite food, a website for the project 
(www.hangerartproject.weebly.com) featuring images of the international workshops that took 
place over the 2 years and profiles of each of the students involved in the project, countless 
artworks and impressive installations in public spaces in each of the countries ς all created by the 
students. Outcomes from the project are currently on a European tour ς having being exhibited to 
the public in Germany, Romania and Bulgaria already, and will arrive in the UK at some time in late 
2013.  
 
As well as the physical results, however, it seems that the lasting and overriding success of the 
project can be found in the memories and relationships created through this unique project. The 
experiences of the project have made a huge impact on the 150 students and staff involved and we 
look now to the future in which we hope to maintain and build upon these international links that 
without the Comenius project would never have been possible. I would like to take this opportunity 
to thank and congratulate all the students involved and the parents who helped support the project 
and gave a great deal of time ς sometimes very early in the morning! ς throughout each of the 
international exchanges, in particular May last year when our parents hosted 30 students from the 
different countries to participate in the very successful UK workshop. 
 
For more information and to see images of the work that our students helped produce please visit 
ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΩ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ όwww.hangerartproject.weebly.com). 
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-ÁÎ×ÏÏÄȭÓ 4ÒÁÖÅÌ 0ÈÏÔÏÇÒÁÐÈÅÒ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ 9ÅÁÒ ςπρσ 

 
¢Ƙƛǎ ǿŜŜƪ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ !Ǌǘ ŀƴŘ DŜƻƎǊŀǇƘȅ ŘŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘǎ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƎŀƛƴ ƭŀǳƴŎƘŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ {wa{ ¢ǊŀǾŜƭ 
Photographer of the Year competition for 2013. This year, however, as well as the usual categories 
of students (lower school ς Years 7-9, middle school ς Years 10-11 and senior school ς Years 12-13) 
and teachers, for the first time ever we are opening up our competition to parents as well. So dust 
off the old cameras, or polish the new ones, and get out there. The competition is not about who 
was able to visit the most exotic locations but is more about portraying the theme of travel 
ŎǊŜŀǘƛǾŜƭȅ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǇƘƻǘƻƎǊŀǇƘȅΦ ²ƘŜǘƘŜǊ ƛǘΩǎ ŀ Ǌƻǿ ŘǳŎƪƭƛƴƎǎ ǇŀŘŘƭƛƴƎ ǇŀǎǎŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƻŀǊǎ ƻŦ ȅƻǳǊ ōƻŀǘΣ 
children asleep during a long journey in the back of a car, or a sweaty jogger running ahead of you, 
how you interpret and portray the theme of travel can be wide ranging and is up to. There is no limit 
to the number of entries that can be submitted per person, but entries must be hard copies (printed 
out) and must be submitted to Mr Grimshaw (via the school office) by Monday 30th September 2013. 
So get out there, look around you, be ready, compose yourself, and good luck! 

 
 

GCSE, AS and A-Level Art exhibitions  

On the 2nd and 4th Wǳƭȅ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ƎȅƳƴŀǎƛǳƳ ǿŀǎ ŀ ǾŜƴǳŜ ǘǊŀƴǎŦƻǊƳŜŘ ƛƴǘƻ ŀƴ ƛƳǇǊŜǎǎƛǾŜ ŀƴŘ ǾŜǊȅ 
busy exhibition space. The 2 Art shows exhibited work by over 70 students, with work across a huge 
range of themes and media including drawing, painting, mixed media, printmaking, photography, 
textiles and ceramics. The range of work on show is testament to the range of interests and skills 
that our student body possesses, and as a department we are extremely proud of each and every 
student that was able to present the outcomes of 2 years of hard work and focus. As well as parents, 
teachers and the students themselves, the 2 exhibitions hosted members of the public, school 
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governors, teachers from other schools and the local press, with the highest turnout in many years 
coming to see the work of our students. Feedback from all visitors was extremely positive with great 
compliments being paid to the level of skill and creativity on show, with some students even selling 
work and gaining commissions as a result of their exhibitions. It seems the future is looking 
extremely bright for our talented student body and we are looking forward to the work that will be 
produced over the next 12 months as they step up a level again. We would like to wish all of our 
Year 13 and those leaving next year the best of luck and we look forward with much anticipation and 
excitement to seeing their work again in the future. 
 
Over the 2 nights, visitors to the exhibition were invited to nominate a student who they felt 
deserved the award oŦ ǘƘŜ Ψ.Ŝǎǘ ƛƴ {ƘƻǿΩΦ ! ǘƻǘŀƭ ƻŦ рнл ǾƻǘŜǎ ǿŜǊŜ Ŏŀǎǘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƭƳƻǎǘ ŜǾŜǊȅ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘ 
receiving a nomination from each of the 3 year groups. I am extremely pleased to announce the 
winners of the Best in Show awards for 2013 go to: from Year 11 - Edward Spencer, from Year 12 - 
Shafaye Abbott, and from Year 13 - Edwin Wong. Our congratulations also go out to each and every 
student in our exhibitions this year ς they should all feel extremely proud of the work they produced 
and the level of effort they put into the Art courses. 
 
If you missed the exhibitions this year, please look out for upcoming articles in the East Kent 
aŜǊŎǳǊȅ ǾŜǊȅ ǎƻƻƴ ŀƴŘΣ ƻŦ ŎƻǳǊǎŜΣ ǘƘŜ ǳǇŎƻƳƛƴƎ ǇǳōƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ƳŀƎŀȊƛƴŜ Ψ¢ƘŜ 
aŀƴǿƻƻŘƛŀƴΩΣ ŘǳŜ ŦƻǊ ǊŜƭŜŀǎŜ ƭŀǘŜǊ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊΦ  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

      
 
 
 
 

 
Mr S Grimshaw   
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Music 
Summer Term Music Report  

 

The summer term usually presents a few extra challenges to musical activities with exams and study 

leave underway, but most ensembles have been able to continue and there are always a number of 

special events and projects that with which we are able to get involved. 

 

Choral ExchangeΥ ²Ŝ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜŘ ƻǳǊ ƎƻƻŘ ŦǊƛŜƴŘǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƻƛǊ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜ Řǳ .Ǌŀǎ 5ΩhǊΣ 

Montreuil-sur-Mer in France for a one day visit and joint concert in the school hall with our Chamber 

Choir on 30th April. The two choirs performed 

a varied and engaging programme to a packed 

hall of Years 7 and 8 pupils. This visit continues 

a link we have had for several years now with 

/ŜŎƛƭŜ 5ǳǾǳǾƛŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜ Řǳ .Ǌŀǎ 5ΩhǊ 

and the ManwooŘΩǎ /ƘŀƳōŜǊ /ƘƻƛǊ ƭƻƻƪ 

forward to travelling to Montreuil-sur-Mer 

again in the Spring of 2014. 

 

The Soloists Concert took place on 2nd May 

with a varied and very enjoyable programme 

of performances from pupils in all Year 

Groups. It has become our custom to give all proceeds from this concert to Charity which this year 

was in support of The Brain Tumour Charity and well over £200 was raised on the night. Thank you 

to all who performed and all who came to listen.  

 

A small group of Year 7 and 8 musicians visited the superb Universe 

of Sound exhibition at Christ Church University Canterbury on 3rd 

May. The exhibit was a walk-through surround sound guide to the 

orchestra (in this instance The London Philharmonic Orchestra who 

have been leading the way in exploring technology as a vehicle for 

ǘŜŀŎƘƛƴƎ ŀōƻǳǘ ƻǊŎƘŜǎǘǊŀǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƳǳǎƛŎύΦ CƻŎǳǎƛƴƎ ƻƴ IƻƭǎǘΩǎ 

powerful The Planets Suite, visitors had the opportunity to see (via 

large video projections) and hear how the individual instruments of 

the orchestra contribute to an ensemble performance. It was also 

possible to conduct the orchestra and also to play some of the 

percussion instruments. Thank you to our PGCE student Miss Clarke 

for organising such an enjoyable and fascinating trip. 

A number of pupils have been taking ABRSM and Trinity Guildhall Music 

Examinations this term. It is always good to see students progressing with their 

instrumental and theory studies and congratulations to all who have had successes 

in these sessions. 
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An informal Leavers Recital was given to a select audience in the Music Department on 25th June as 

the exam season drew to a close. This was a final opportunity for our Year 13 instrumentalists, many 

of whom have been heavily involved in ensembles and music activities in school for many years, to 

perform for one last time in school. We do thank Kristie, Phoebe, Florian, Edwin, Andrew, Simon, 

and all those who were unable to perform at the concert, for all they have contributed to 

aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ aǳǎƛŎ ŀƴŘ ǿƛǎƘ ǘƘŜƳ the very best for whatever they go on to do. 

Manwood's musicians were heavily involved in the Deal 

Festival again. MusicMakers performed as part of the Young 

Performers Platform at the Astor Theatre in Deal on the first 

day of the 2013 festival. MusicMakers meets once a term in 

the SRMS Music Department and brings together primary 

and secondary school pupils to introduce young musicians to ensemble playing as well as forming a 

valuable bridge in the transition from junior to secondary school. Although the group has been in 

existence since 2011, the Deal Festival appearance was its first public performance and was an 

opportunity for the group to play a set of short but engaging pieces by Sarah Watts, a composer and 

educationalist who has produced a lot of ensemble material for young performers. The concert was 

very well received and will hopefully form the springboard for further public performances in 2013-

14. Anyone in Years 5 to 8 who plays an instrument at post-beginner level and who is interested in 

getting involved with MusicMakers should contact Mr Williams in the Music Department.  

 

A number of SRMS pupils including the Chamber Choir were involved in The Burning of the Boats on 

July 2nd at the Nye Hall, Duke of Yorks. Forming one of the centrepieces of the 2013 Deal Festival, 

this major community musical event brought together actors, children's, youth and adult choirs and 

instrumentalists from across the Sandwich / Deal / Dover area. The story by Martin Riley is based on 

Please Note: If any pupil has music lessons outside of school and wishes to enter for ABRSM 

exams here during a normal school day rather than attending the public sessions in Dover, 

Thanet or Canterbury you are most welcome to do so. It is true to say that this option saves a lot 

of hassle for parents and music teachers. You do not have to have lessons in school to be eligible 

for this option and we can even provide the services of an accompanist for you as required. For 

further information your parents or music teacher should contact Mr Williams in the first 

instance on 01304 610464 or via the main school number. 
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the historical and infamous burning of the boats on Deal beach by Prime Minister William Pitt the 

¸ƻǳƴƎŜǊΩǎ ǘǊƻƻǇǎ ƛƴ мтуп ŀǎ ŀ Ŧƻƛƭ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŎƭŀƴŘŜǎǘƛƴŜ ǎƳǳƎƎƭŜǊ ǘǊŀŘŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŀǎ ōǳǊƎŜƻƴƛƴƎ ƛƴ 5Ŝŀƭ 

and its environs at this time. With music specially composed by David Burridge (Education Director 

of the Deal Festival) The Burning of the Boats was an atmospheric and accomplished production 

which was enthusiastically greeted by the packed audience in the Nye Hall. It is fantastic to see the 

Deal Festival promoting this sort of event which has wonderfully cohesive benefits for the music in 

the area and we look forward to taking an equally proactive role in future projects of this sort. 

 

The 2014 School Production has been announced. Little Shop of Horrors will be 

running from 6-8 February in the School Hall. Set in 1960s America, the show 

includes music from the Motown, Soul and other popular genres and centres 

on a man-ŜŀǘƛƴƎ ǇƭŀƴǘΦ Ψ¢ŀǎǘŜǊ {ŜǎǎƛƻƴǎΩ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ǘŀƪƛƴƎ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǘƘƛǎ ƘŀƭŦ ǘŜǊƳ 

and auditions will be in the first couple of weeks back in September. We do 

encourage anyone who has an interest in music theatre, or who would like to 

give it a go, to get involved on stage or as part of the back-stage crew in yet 

ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊ ŜȄŎŜƭƭŜƴǘ aŀƴǿƻƻŘΩǎ ǇǊƻŘǳŎǘƛƻƴ 

The Manwood Singers rehearse in the School Hall every Thursday evening and perform a number of 

concerts in the Deal Sandwich area throughout the year. New members are always welcome and 

pupils, parents, and members of the wider community are encouraged to get involved. For further 

details please see www.manwoodsingers.co.uk. 

The Secret Ukulele Orchestra will be commencing covert operations in September. If any pupils 

own, play or would like to own &/or play a Ukulele then watch out for publicity around school, on 

the website and on ParentMail in the new academic year!! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2012-13 has been a special year for the school being its 450th Anniversary and music has played a 

significant part in those celebrations. Can I take this opportunity to thank all pupils, staff and parents 

who have participated in and supported all music in school throughout this academic year. There is 

much to look forward to musically in our 451st year. Happy holidays!! 

  

http://www.manwoodsingers.co.uk/
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Music Diary Dates: 

Speech Day    Friday 20th September 

Divertimento    Friday 4th October 

GCSE Trip to Hansel & Gretal  Thursday 14th November 

Rock & Pop     Thursday 28th November 

Christmas Concert   Thursday 12th December 

Carol Services    Thursday 18th December 

Little Shop of Horrors   6th-8th February 2014 

Orchestra Tour to Venice  13th-18th March 

Choir Tour    June / July 2014 (dates t.b.a.) 

JRW 

July 2013 

Business Studies 

Young Enterprise  

hƴ ²ŜŘƴŜǎŘŀȅ нпǘƘ !ǇǊƛƭΣ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ƘƻǎǘŜŘ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ¸ƻǳƴƎ 9ƴǘŜǊǇǊƛǎŜ 5ƻǾŜǊ !ǊŜŀ ŦƛƴŀƭǎΣ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ 

ōŜŜƴ ƛƴǾƛǘŜŘ ǘƻ Řƻ ǎƻ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ŎƻƳǇŀƴȅ IŜȄƛǘǳŘŜ ƛƴ ƭŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ƭƻŎŀƭ ŎƻƳǇŜǘƛǘƛƻƴΣ 

and then going on to gain a place in the Kent finals.  

The evening consisted of Young Enterprise companies from Dover College, Dover Grammar School 

for Girls, Dover Grammar School for Boys, Astor College of Arts, together with our two companies 

Doka and Strong Link Enterprises, competing for a variety of awards. 

Each company was judged using a strict set of criteria.  Their company reports  ( including accounts, 

mission statements, problems encountered etc.) had already been submitted prior to the event, and 

during the evening students manned their Trade Stands, where they faced rigorous questioning from 

the judges, and then gave presentations to an audience packed into the School Hall. 

Both of our companies, Doka, whose product was personalised mouse mats, and Strong Link 

Enterprises, whose product was a fajita shaped pencil case, acquitted themselves well.  Doka was 

awarded the trophy for Best Trade Stand, and Strong Link Enterprises was perhaps unlucky not to 

pick up one of the other awards. 

Astor College were judged to be the overall winners this year, and went on to represent the Dover 

!ǊŜŀ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ YŜƴǘ Ŧƛƴŀƭǎ ŀƴŘ ǿƛƭƭ ŀƭǎƻ Ƙƻǎǘ ƴŜȄǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ƭƻŎŀƭ ŜǾŜƴǘΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŜ ǎƘŀƭƭ ƭƻƻƪ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ǘƻ 

attending with some new companies. 

Library  
The library has been a haven of peace this term as students have been studying for those vital 

exams. 

!ƳƛŘǎǘ ǘƘŜ ǉǳƛŜǘΣ ŀ ǎƳŀƭƭ ōǳǘ ŜƴǘƘǳǎƛŀǎǘƛŎ ƎǊƻǳǇ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǊŜƎǳƭŀǊƭȅ ǘƻ ΨǎƘŀŘƻǿΩ ǘƘŜ 

Carnegie Medal.  With eight books on the short-list, it was a challenge to read them all in time, but 
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ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ ǳǎ ǿŜ ƳŀŘŜ ƛǘΦ  hǳǊ ŦŀǾƻǳǊƛǘŜǎ ǿŜǊŜ ΨaƛŘǿƛƴǘŜǊōƭƻƻŘΩ ōȅ aŀǊŎǳǎ {ŜŘƎǿƛŎƪ ŀƴŘ Ψ²ƻƴŘŜǊΩ 

ōȅ wΦWΦ tŀƭŀŎƛƻΦ  ²Ŝ ŀƭǎƻ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ Ψ! .ƻȅ ŀƴŘ ŀ .ŜŀǊ ƛƴ ŀ .ƻŀǘΩ ōȅ 5ŀǾŜ {ƘŜƭǘƻƴ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƛǎ ŀ ǎƛƳǇƭŜ ǎǘƻǊȅ 

ōǳǘ ǾŜǊȅ ŦǳƴƴȅΦ  ¦ƴŦƻǊǘǳƴŀǘŜƭȅΣ ǘƘŜ ƧǳŘƎŜǎ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ŀƎǊŜŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǳǎ ŀƴŘ ŎƘƻǎŜ ŀ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ ōƻƻƪ,  ΨaŀƎƎƻǘ 

aƻƻƴΩ by Sally Gardner, as their winner.  Never mind ς we enjoyed reading all the books anyway! 

Many Year 7s have completed their Reading Challenge this term and have been awarded certificates 

for their work. 

The Sixth Form Reading Group has been meeting regularly and our book to read over the summer is 

Ψ.ŜƭƻǾŜŘΩ ōȅ ¢ƻƴƛ aƻǊǊƛǎƻƴΦ  bŜǿ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ŀǊŜ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜΦ 

Our Carnegie Shadowers and Library Club members spent an enjoyable afternoon at Waterstones at 

the end of term choosing some new books for the Library.  These will all be available to borrow in 

September. 

Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme  
During the course of the summer term eight expeditions have taken place.  Over 70 students 

participated in their bronze practice and qualifying expeditions.  The Bronze participants had 

favourable weather, staying close to home on the North Downs for their practice expedition and the 

Elham and Alkham Valley for the qualifying expedition.  The students coped well with the undulating 

hills around Alkham and completed approximately 30km over the two days.   

 

The silver participants completed a practice expedition crossing from west to east Kent.  The 

qualifying expedition was in the taxing area around Wye, which provides good preparation for any 

participants considering going on to the Gold Level of the Award.    
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The Gold practice expedition to the Brecon Beacons occurred in the first week in July and tested the 

ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ǇƘȅǎƛŎŀƭ ŦƛǘƴŜǎǎ ƛƴ Ƴƻǳƴǘŀƛƴƻǳǎ ǘŜǊǊŀƛƴΦ ¢ƘŜ ŜȄǇŜŘƛǘƛƻƴ ŎƻƴǎƛǎǘŜŘ ƻŦ ŦƛǾŜ ƎƭƻǊƛƻǳǎ Řŀȅǎ ƻŦ 

sunshine with very little protection from the sun on the mountains.  Students set off between 5 and 

6am in the morning to avoid climbing in the heat, carrying 2 to 3 litres of water with them and 

applying thick layers of sun cream.   

  

 


